

CrossMark  
click for updates

# Zero-Tolerance Policy: The Last Way to Curb Workplace Violence against Nurses in Iranian Healthcare System

Hadi Hassankhani<sup>1</sup>, Amin Soheili<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Medical-Surgical Nursing, Student Research Committee, Faculty of Nursing and Midwifery, Tabriz University of Medical Sciences, Tabriz, Iran

## ARTICLE INFO

### Article Type:

Letter to Editor

### Article History:

Received: 20 Dec. 2016

Accepted: 15 Jan. 2017

ePublished: 1 Mar. 2017

**Please cite as:** Hassankhani H, Soheili A. Zero-tolerance policy: the last way to curb workplace violence against nurses in Iranian healthcare system. J Caring Sci 2017; 6 (1): 1-3. doi:10.15171/jcs.2017.001.

## Dear Editor

Workplace violence (WPV), as a serious organizational issue worldwide, is defined as any violent acts including physical assaults and threats directed toward staff members at work or on duty.<sup>1</sup> The real size of the problem is largely unknown and the current knowledge is only the tip of the iceberg. Although it occurs in all working environments, but it's a major challenge particularly for healthcare system administrators.<sup>2</sup> Although WPV occurs in every area of the healthcare system, nurses, as the largest members of the healthcare workforce and given their central role within the healthcare team, experience the greatest amount of WPV.<sup>3</sup> Indeed, nurses have been identified by the Australian Institute of Criminology as the occupational group who are most at risk of WPV.<sup>2</sup>

In the context of modern nursing practice, care is understood as a social contract between client and nurse that is undertaken in an environment of respect and reciprocity. From this perspective, WPV in the acute care setting has direct impact on nurses' ability and can be regarded as a behavioral barrier to the delivery

of quality nursing care. Besides the destructive physical and psychological impact on nursing professionals, violence could directly and indirectly leads to immense financial loss in the healthcare system. Such consequences would also impact the organizational performance, nurses' well-being and productivity since all inevitably compromises the quality of care and puts healthcare provision at risk.<sup>2,4,5</sup>

A study in United States showed that 25% of emergency department (ED) nurses had been subjected to physical violence, over a year.<sup>6</sup> According to the study by the Emergency Nurses Association (2011), 53.4% of nurses reported experiencing verbal violence and more than one in 10 (12.9%) reported experiencing physical violence.<sup>7</sup> A systematic review carried out by Najafi et al., on WPV against Iranian nurses, also reported the frequency of violence in Tehran (verbal: 87%, physical: 28%), Tabriz (verbal: 72.1%, physical: 46.2%), Bandar-Abbas (verbal: 72.2%, physical: 9.1%), Zanjan (verbal: 77.4%, physical: 18.3%), Arak (verbal: 74.9%, physical: 7.38%), Hamadan (verbal: 64%, physical: 7%), Ilam (verbal: 89.8%, physical: 23.8%), Khorramabad (verbal: 78.5%, physical: 27.2%), Babol (verbal:

\*Corresponding Author: Amin Soheili, (MSc), email: Soheili.a1991@gmail.com.



© 2017 The Author(s). This work is published by Journal of Caring Sciences as an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (<http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/>). Non-commercial uses of the work are permitted, provided the original work is properly cited.

52.75%, physical: 15.06%), Urmia (verbal: 92.5%, physical: 34.2%), Rasht (verbal: 58.64%, physical: 11.11%); and concluded that prevalence of WPV against nurses in the hospital settings is unacceptably high, even with the current trend of under-reporting.<sup>8</sup> Another study among Iranian nurses has reported that 74.7% of them were subjected to psychological violence.<sup>9</sup>

Although many descriptive studies have been conducted in this regard, none of them has provided a rigorous approach to curb WPV against nurses.<sup>2</sup> Moreover, many studies conducted on the subject, "respect for patient rights", few articles addressed the respect for the healthcare provider rights.<sup>10</sup> The healthcare providers charter of rights is provided in Iran based on the articles 608 and 609 of the section 15 and article 607 of the section 14 of the Iran's Islamic Penal Code (Book 5 - ta'zir crimes and deterrent punishments). It notifies that if everyone, including patients, their relatives and/or significant others insult to the healthcare personnel at work or on duty, will subject to the mentioned law.<sup>11</sup> Despite the law is passed years ago in Iran, unfortunately the government and management attitudes towards the issue had been too lax for many years, colluding with the widespread acceptance of the problem as 'just part of the job'. Violence against nurses is frequently condemned in policy statements as an abuse of the human and occupational rights of such staff, but it's not enough.

Accordingly, the higher risks of WPV against nurses attracts significant academic, legal, managerial, and governmental attention and concern and what clearly apparent is the need for an integrated approach,<sup>12,13</sup> addressing the training, administrative policies and procedures, security and environmental programs against WPV.<sup>14</sup> Consistent with these perspectives and to bring safety and security promptly to both physical and conceptual environments of the Iranian healthcare system, it's necessary to deal with the administrative policies and procedures. Therefore, a strict commitment on tackling violence to nurses should be well-established

on the Iranian government's policy agenda for the Health Ministry. And as a government's approach to this problem, it is to exhort nurses and their managers to adopt an attitude of "zero-tolerance policy" towards patients and their companions' violence.

The implication of this policy is that all aggressive acts by a patient, including physical violence, threats, abuse and intimidation, should always be viewed as entirely negative and should not be accepted from anyone under any circumstances. The goal of establishing this policy for behaviors that undermine a culture of safety in caring organizations is to take the scare out of care and foster an emotionally safe and supportive working environment that can help nurses in the front line, both from an ethical standpoint and as a professional duty, return to caring about their profession, their patients, and each other and ultimately leads to the well-being of their patients. However, the new policy is not without its problems. One of these is the lack of clarity in defining the problem behavior of violence. The second problem with adopting zero-tolerance policy is that it may disturb the subtle balance which needs to be struck in deciding what is acceptable nurse and patient behavior in any healthcare interaction.<sup>15</sup>

So, to take effective steps, it's a necessary requirement to organize a joint commission between officials of the Health Ministry, nursing associations, Judiciary, Legislature and Executive representatives to weigh up the possibility of setting zero-tolerance policy for controlling the epidemic of WPV against nurses in Iranian healthcare system.

### Ethical issues

None to be declared.

### Conflict of interest

The authors declare no conflict of interest in this study.

### References

1. Soheili A, Feizi A, Rahmani A, Parizad N, Sheykh-Kanlou J. The extent, nature

- and contributing factors of violence against Iranian Emergency Medical Technicians. *Nurs Midwifery Stud* 2016; 5 (3): e29619. doi: [10.17795/nms\\_journal29619](https://doi.org/10.17795/nms_journal29619)
2. Soheili A, Mohamadpour Y, Jafarizadeh H, Habibzadeh H, Mehryar H, Rahmani A. Violence against nurses in emergency departments of Urmia university hospitals in 2013. *Journal of Urmia Nursing and Midwifery Faculty* 2014; 12 (9): 874-82.
  3. Anderson L, Fitzgerald M, Luck L. An integrative literature review of interventions to reduce violence against emergency department nurses. *J Clin Nurs* 2010; 19 (17-18): 2520-30. doi: [10.1111/j.1365-2702.2009.03144.x](https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2702.2009.03144.x)
  4. Alameddine M, Mourad Y, Dimassi H. A National Study on Nurses' Exposure to Occupational Violence in Lebanon: Prevalence, Consequences and Associated Factors. *PLoS ONE* 2015; 10 (9): e0137105. doi: [10.1371/journal.pone.0137105](https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0137105)
  5. Lau JBC, Magarey J, Wiechula R. Violence in the emergency department: An ethnographic study (Part I). *Int Emerg Nurs* 2012; 20: 69-75. doi: [10.1016/j.ienj.2011.07.006](https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ienj.2011.07.006)
  6. Gacki-smith J, Juarez AM, Boyett L, Homeyer C, Robinson L, MacLean SL. Violence against nurses working in US emergency departments. *J Nurs Adm* 2009; 39 (7-8): 340-9. doi: [10.1097/NNA.0b013e3181ae97db](https://doi.org/10.1097/NNA.0b013e3181ae97db)
  7. Emergency Nurses Association. Emergency department violence surveillance study. [Internet]. Des Plaines, IL: Institute for Emergency Nursing Research; c2014 [updated 2014 Oct; cited 2013 Jul 10]. Available from: [www.ena.org/government/State/Pages/WVResources.aspx](http://www.ena.org/government/State/Pages/WVResources.aspx)
  8. Najafi F, Fallahi-Khoshknab M, Dalvandi A, Ahmadi F, Rahgozar M. Workplace violence against Iranian nurses: A systematic review. *J Health Prom Manag* 2014; 3 (2): 72-85.
  9. Fallahi-Khoshknab M, Oskouie F, Najafi F, Ghazanfari N, Tamizi Z, Ahmadvand H. Psychological Violence in the Healthcare Settings in Iran: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Nurs Midwifery Stud* 2015; 4 (1): e24320. doi: [10.17795/nms\\_journal24320](https://doi.org/10.17795/nms_journal24320)
  10. Joolae S, Hajibabae F. Patient rights in Iran: a review article. *Nurs Ethics* 2012; 19 (1): 45-57. doi: [10.1177/0969733011412100](https://doi.org/10.1177/0969733011412100)
  11. Islamic Penal Code of the Islamic Republic of Iran – Book Five (ta'zir crimes and deterrent punishments): Parliament Research Center of Islamic Republic of Iran; [cited 2017 Feb. 20]. Available from: <http://rc.majlis.ir/fa/law/show/93465>
  12. Beech B, Leather P. Workplace violence in the healthcare sector: A review of staff training and integration of training evaluation models. *Aggress Violent Behav* 2006; 11 (1): 27-43. doi: [10.1016/j.avb.2005.05.004](https://doi.org/10.1016/j.avb.2005.05.004)
  13. Morken T, Johansen IH. Safety measures to prevent workplace violence in emergency primary care centers: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Health Serv Res* 2013; 13 (384): 1-5. doi: [10.1186/1472-6963-13-384](https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-13-384)
  14. Peek-Asa C, Casteel C, Allareddy V, Nocera M, Goldmacher S, OHagan E, et al. Workplace violence prevention programs in hospital emergency departments. *J Occup Environ Med* 2007; 49 (7): 756-63. doi: [10.1097/JOM.0b013e318076b7eb](https://doi.org/10.1097/JOM.0b013e318076b7eb)
  15. Whittington R. Attitudes toward patient aggression amongst mental health nurses in the 'zero tolerance' era: associations with burnout and length of experience. *J Clin Nurs* 2002; 11 (6): 819-25. doi: [10.1046/j.1365-2702.2002.00659.x](https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2702.2002.00659.x)